MILL STREET REMEMBERED by David Holden
Having been born at the very start of WWII my childhood memories probably start from about 1943 onwards. 

I was then living at No.2 Gregory Buildings (at right angles and just off of Hardy’s Avenue) which was one of ten terraced houses. We had standpipe taps outside, one between two houses, and outside toilets.My memories include:

· Going to a Christmas party given by the Americans at the Barracks.
· Hiding in the cupboard under the stairs (used for storing coal) during a     

bombing raid and being frightened by a small black kitten that was also in occupancy. The noise during the raid sounded to me at the time like a load of the big cube shaped biscuit tins, the shops used, falling from the sky. I think all the steel corrugated sheets used in the gardens for fencing must have caused that sound.
With other children I witnessed what I assume was an army deserter hide in one of the outside toilets belonging to a cottage in Hardy’s Avenue. Two MPs very quickly appeared on the scene and after a stand off outside the toilet for a while the MPs moved aside and the ‘deserter’ was spoken to by the lady from the cottage. She tried to reassure him that the MPs had left and successfully persuaded him to come out. The two MPs duly grabbed him and escorted him away. I must have overheard the grown-ups discuss it because for sometime afterwards I had recurring dreams of the deserter being shot by a firing squad and this taking place in Mrs.Vallard’s garden which backed on to the west end of the Mission. 
My grandmother, as a favour to a friend, took her grandson (Alan Congdon) in his pram out for a walk. I was taken along holding on to the pram handle. As we went over Grey’s Bridge and along the pavement away from Dorchester, along the London Road, a long convoy of lorries passed us with American soldiers on board. Some of the soldiers waved and being a cheeky little sod I shouted out “Got any gum chum ?”. To our surprise one of the lorries pulled up and filled the basket at the back of the pram with sweets. In hindsight I believe they were on their way to take part in the D-Day landings.
Our neighbour at No.1 Gregory Buildings was the Hope family, Nancy, Sid and their children Denise and Graham. Sid was away fighting throughout the war and when he returned I recall that a huge banner was displayed opposite his house reading “Welcome Home Sid”. He was wearing an Anzac bush hat as part of his uniform.
The Hope family ran a recycling business in Icen Way after the war and we used to take rabbit skins and newspapers (to be weighed) for a few pence. They decamped to Southampton at the end of the 40s /early 50s 

And I visited them in my early twenties.

It was quite common for neighbours to borrow a cup of sugar from each other and doors were usually open during the day.
During the war it was rumoured that the meagre wartime rations were sometimes supplemented by some wives fraternising with our cousins from over the pond at dances being held at their bases. But ‘Hey!’ I was too young to understand these matters.
People would grow vegetables in their gardens and often keep chicken for

the eggs (we only ate chicken at Christmas for a treat). One of my earliest memories was pulling up some carrots from a neighbour’s garden, washing them under the external standpipe tap and eating them. I was duly
reprimanded but I suspect behind a wry smile.

Cricket was played across Hardy’s Avenue with chalk stumps being marked on Mrs. Vallard’s wall (as you enter Hardy’s Avenue from Mill Street). And the big boys used to let the smaller ones join in.

I don’t recall the children having bicycles but plenty of time was spent playing near the river by the Swan pub. We used to call the river the panney (spelling?)  which I think was an Indian word brought back by the Dorsets (Primus in Indus ?). The occasional dip still took place at Ten Hatches and I watched some of the lads tickle trout there as well as catch eels further up stream.

School was at Fordington Infants under the headship of Miss Parsons (she of the wielded blackboard pointer for the miscreants!) until we were seven after which a walk to the Colliton Boys School was required. I was never sure where the tell tale girls went.

Of course we were all sent to Sunday School at the Mill Street Mission to give the grown ups a break. The Mission, which was probably set up to pacify the natives and give them a sense of a law abiding community was interdenominational. Among the teachers I remember a Mr. Clarke, Miss Gould (South Street shop), Mr. Oates and Miss.Godbehear, Miss Bartlett and Miss Churchill.
The highlight each year was the outing to Weymouth with a subsequent bun fight there. One year I recall that we went instead to a park, which I knew as Eagle gate (on the London road before getting to Stinsford).

Apart from the picnic I think the highlight was rides in a pony and trap (possibly the one that used to be kept in Holloway Road opposite the Mission).
In later years, I recall, evening services were taken by guest speakers which included Mr. Jackson (Drapers just below the Corn Exchange), Miss Mabel Shaw OBE who was a missionary in Africa and who I was told had started the first girls school there, and on one occasion an American evangelist.

The Mission also held carpentry classes and Miss Godbehear ran the Christmas club. At Christmas, using torches, carols were sung around the streets with two of the men in the group carrying a small organ to accompany the singers.
The main chapel at the back of the Mission was clad in green corrugated

iron sheets and many years after the buildings were demolished I was told this turned up in a farmer’s field.  

Gypsies were a common sight, knocking on doors to sell clothe pegs and ‘lucky’ heather. A local gypsy family called Benham (?) were well known in the area. In this family there was a dwarf called Marky (?) and I remember on one occasion, in the late 40s I believe, seeing him come into

Mill Street from the town in a tipsy state with his face made up with lipstick, rouge etc. and sitting outside someone’s house to await his return.

He had obviously been the victim of a drunken prank at one of the town’s pubs and wanted revenge. I watched the proceedings from the back of 59 Holloway Road which was opposite the house in question.
On one occasion I was allowed to take a Brownie box camera with me to try and take some pictures of birds nests (we had been told that our collecting of birds eggs and blowing them was not a good thing to do (one lad had died after trying to reach a rooks nest and fallen from the tree near Stinsford). So I went with a friend (Terry White I believe) for a walk past the top of what we called Mushroom Field on the outskirts of Dorchester. What we didn’t know was that there was a Gypsy encampment along the lane and when we nonchalantly tried to walk pass a large burly man jumped in front of us and asked us to take his picture. We were naturally quite frightened but told him that we had run out of film and would come back next Sunday.
Surprisingly he bought the excuse and we went on our way (quickly).

The Gypsy children were given basin haircuts (not a lot better than ours which were done at the barbers shop under the Mill flats)

One gypsy story told to us children was that in the earlier part of the century gypsies would go into the Swan pub of a Sunday lunchtime and spill out fighting with the locals on the adjacent bridge. Some of the contestants invariably ending up in the river. 

Other stories included: -

That in the earlier part of the century and before policemen would only enter Mill Street in pairs.

Old Jane Bull who lived near the Mission and kept a goat was mercilessly taunted by the children who thought she was a witch.

One of the men of the Barratt family saved someone from the river near the Mill.

Some men used to go mushrooming before dawn and wait in the hedgerows until it was light enough to see them.

